
MINUTES of a  full Council Meeting of Melksham Without Parish Council held on Monday 8th December 2008 at the George Ward Training Centre at 7.00 p.m.


Present: Cllr. Mike Mills (Chairman); Cllrs. Richard Wood, Alan Baines, Elizabethe Bean; Rolf Brindle; Chris Holmes, John Glover; Don Millard and Mike Sankey.


Apologies: Don Millard; Pat Nicol; Terry Chivers; Steve Petty

                    The Chairman  reported with great sadness  that Cllr. Nicol’s husband, Bernie Nicol had passed away. Bernie was very well known in the town for his tremendous contribution to Melksham Swimming Club and many other sporting activities. He would be attending the funeral. It was agreed to send a card of condolence to Cllr. Pat Nicol 

264/08
Declarations of Interest: The Chairman declared an interest in the Budget - Chairman’s Allowance. The Clerk and Margaret Mylchreest also declared an interest in the Budget – staff salaries. Cllr. Holmes declared an interest in the item relating to drainage at 25 Westlands Lane, as an adjacent neighbour. Cllr.Glover declared an interest in PA MW08 03220 4 Valiant Close as an acquaintance of the applicant. 

265/08
Amended Standing Orders: A copy of the revised Standing Orders with recent amendments was circulated to each councillor.

266/08
Finance

b)  Accounts: The following accounts were checked and approved for payment:


3258
Buildbase – materials for new toilet £346.90 + VAT
                 £   407.61


3259
Chairman’s Allowance – 2nd instalment
                       
      £   200.00


3260
SLCC – To renew annual membership for Clerk
                 £   187.00


3261 Wiltshire Publications -Newsletter £140 + VAT
                  £   164.50

           3262
Void cheque – amount changed due to VAT decrease 1/12/08

           3263
NALC
– Quality Council application 

                  £   115.00

           3264
British Telecom Broadband (01/11/08-31/01/09) £95.94 + VAT  £ 112.72

            3265
Condor – Photocopier monthly charge & copies £40.78 + VAT   £   47.92


3266
Melksham Town Council – Remembrance Wreath
                  £     16.50


          (from Chairman’s Allowance)

           3267
Mrs Mary Jarvis – December salary
                       

     

           3268
Mrs Margaret Mylchreest – December salary + overtime
     

3269 Mrs Teresa Strange – Dec salary + overtime + expenses (£1.70)


           3270
Mr Terry Cole – Oct/Nov hours + £25 travel + mileage £48.65   

            3271
Mrs Gill Butler – casual hours (16/10/08-20/11/08)
                  




            3272
Mrs Elaine Cranton –
November office cleaning 
                   

            3273
Inland Revenue – Tax & NI (Employer/ee) 
                              £   625.87

            3274
WCC Superannuation - Employer/ee Jarvis & Strange               £   540.06 

           3275
MSK TestPro – Crown Chambers rent 01/01/09 – 31/03/09 
      £1,750.00

267/08
Public Participation(i)  


a) Local Centre land, Bowerhill: County/District Cllr. Roy While reported he would let the Council know of any progress re the Sarsen Housing proposals for this site. He was seeking a meeting with WWDC Officers Mr Chris Trowell from housing and Mr Mike Kilmister from Planning.


b) Road surface problems: Cllr. While reported that at the last County Council Meeting, a petition had been received re the state of the roads. He was aware of concerns about the very poor road surfaces at Bowerhill. 


The Chairman reported that the road outside Bowerhill School needed resurfacing. There was a massive pothole at the top of Mitchell Drive and a 200 metre stretch of Halifax Road in the vicinity of Kestrel Court also needed to be resurfaced. The hole in Mitchell Drive had been reported to the Area Highways Office but he had been informed it was not serious enough to warrant repair.


The Council re-convened.  

268/08
Minutes, Planning Committee Meeting:  Resolved: The Minutes of the Planning Committee Meeting of 13th November be noted.

269/08         Planning Applications: The Council considered the following planning applications:-

MW08 03129 J.S. Bloor, Land at Clackers Brook, 62 dwellings, highways and associated landscaping.                                                                                                                                                                   

Comments:-  The Council accept this development in principle but has some objections and amendments to the detail, as follows:-

a) Care must be taken to ensure all new dwellings are built to the latest energy- efficient standards

b) Construction must be in accordance with the agreed Development Brief  in every respect. The Brief was agreed between all local authorities, following a series of comprehensive working parties. All aspects were covered.  such as leaps and neaps, road infrastructure, the new school, public open space and play areas.

c) There is concern that if applications for this allocation are passed piecemeal, the community may lose out overall on planning gains. Care should be taken to ensure that  each participating developer on this site pays a proportionate amount towards the agreed community gains., though a formal Section 106 Agreement which is properly monitored and enforced. What measures are being put in place to ensure very developer make an equitable contribution to community gains? There needs to be a clear formula in place so that all developers know what is expected of them

d) Any financial contributions agreed via Section 106 Agreement must be index linked to ensure the community does not miss out if construction is delayed.

e) There does not appear to be any provision  for a crossing over the proposed new distributor road to enable pupils living in this area to reach the new secondary school or Forest and Sandridge School (until the new primary school is built) This is vitally important.  Since the crossing will be used daily by school children, it must be a full crossing, which is traffic light controlled

f) It is unclear what provision is being made towards play areas or recycling facilities.

g) Although there is at present no proposed back-entrance to the new school, the existing Footpath 18 which cuts through a field to the school, is an obvious route, and requires no diversion to fit the bill. It will link in to the proposed new route for Footpath 18 which is specified in the Planning Agreement to go right to the new school. Negotiations for a linked off-road route need to commence now between WCC and the developer 

h) Footpath 42 is shown as just coming to an abrupt end in this  application. No alternative route is shown (see attached Rights of Way map) 

i) Several of the established rights of way are not shown on the application plans.  An additional plan is needed to show how the development will link in to all existing rights of way in this area. The Parish Council does not wish to see any existing rights of way being diverted along estate pavements, as nobody using a right of way wants   to walk alongside moving traffic. Rather we would expect any/all diverted footpaths to be separated from moving traffic by a natural hedgerow or avenue of trees (as  happened at a new development at  Stroud recently) so that the pleasant pedestrian amenity is not lost. 

j) Care should be taken to ensure that any social housing fits in with other housing on the development and that these properties are of the same quality and indistinguishable from private housing.

k) No work should commence on this development until the distributor road is completed

l)  There needs to be provision for regular soil movements to avoid huge piles of soil building up

m) Landscaping should comprise of good quality mature deciduous trees, not whips.

n) There should be down-lighting to avoid unnecessary light pollution

o) Construction working should be restricted to normal working hours, avoiding late night or early morning working practices, especially at weekends. 

MW08  03220 Turvey, 11 Dowding Way, Bowerhill.  Proposed new starter home on land adjoining 11 Dowding Way.                                                                                                             

Comments:-  The Parish Council strongly objects to the proposed development for the following reasons:

(a) It is overdevelopment on a small and restricted site which is in close proximity to other dwellings.  There is just not enough room to put an extension on this dwelling. 

 (b)  The applicant has claimed extra land for this development by erecting  an high wooden fence on land intended as  open amenity land for everyone to enjoy. The fence looks very out of place. Selwood Housing apparently own part of the land which has been enclosed and has given the applicant two weeks to remove the fence.

(c) The claimed land was, until recently, an open verge which acted as a service strip.  The stop cock of a neighbouring house is situated on this land.

(d) The proposed new house would result in a severe loss of visual amenity and light for adjacent dwellings.  The end wall of the new house would be close to and directly opposite the front doors  of Nos. 7 and 9 Dowding Way, completely spoiling their already restricted outlook.

(e) The parking for the development would lead to a loss of on-street parking which is already in short supply.  The parking spaces for both the new unit and No. 11 would be on land which was previously garden and this would prevent  anybody being  able to park in front on the street.

(f)  The land is subject to restrictive covenants to protect the amount of light and amenity for residents in this Close.  Please note the occupant of the adjoining property, No. 13 who purchased an additional plot of land from West Wiltshire Housing Society for a garden, had to sign an agreement to prevent any building over his land or using the extra space for car parking.

     See also attached emails from residents

MW08  03177 Wilson, 9 Lincoln Grove, Bowerhill. Proposed garage conversion & pitched roof.

Comments: In view of incoming new government guidelines advising that front gardens should not be tarmaced over for parking to add to drainage problems, the materials used on the new parking area must be permeable.  

The Council had no objections to the following applications:-

MW08 02992 Starling Leaze, 52C Chapel Lane, Beanacre. Conservatory

MW08 03177 Mr Derrick Wilson, 9 Lincoln Grove, Bowerhill. Proposed garage conversion & pitched roof.

270/08         Planning Correspondence

(i) George Ward Appeal: The Council noted a further letter from the Planning Inspectorate re the omission of the Joint Informal Working Party Minutes from the document list for the Inquiry.

(ii) Planting Bowerhill: The Council noted a letter from West Wiltshire District Council to confirm that three replacement flowering cherries had been planted in the open space at the rear of Beaufort Close.

(iii) TPO Orders Whitley: The Council noted that a TPO had been confirmed for an Ash Tree at 115SA Top Lane, Whitley and new Orders had been received for a Magnolia at 105E Top Lane and a Beech at 105G Top Lane, Whitley. 

(iv) MW08 02338 Affordable Housing, Shaw. The Council noted that the proposed development on land east of Orchard House had been refused.  

(v) MW08 2807 Dwelling House, 25 The Copse,  Beanacre: The Council noted a copy letter from WCC re Highway objections and a WWDC letter to inform this application had now been withdrawn.

(vi) Asda application – email from Beanacre resident: The Council noted a letter from resident Mr Paul Clark 

(vii) Local Centre, Bowerhill - Meeting with Sarsen Housing: The Chairman reported that it appeared Persimmon Homes had made an agreement with Sarsen Housing for the Local Centre Land to be used for social housing. However this contravened the S 106 Agreement for the development east of Bowerhill which stipulated that the land had to be available for community facilities for five years from the time it was marketed by Persimmon. WWDC had not yet received a Marketing Plan. Sarsen Housing had suggested funds be donated to the community in lieu of benefits but funds were of little use if there was no available land for facilities. There was discussion as to whether the Parish Council should apply to Persimmon for the land to be gifted to the community.   The Clerk further reported that Sarsen Housing had put forward only one option to fill the site with 27 units of affordable housing and was not keen on part of the land being reserved for other uses.

271/08
Public Participation (2): 


Local Centre, Bowerhill: County/District Cllr. Roy While reported that Sarsen Housing had gone further than expected, in preparing  detailed plans for the site. He had advised WWDC Housing Officer Chris Trowell to discuss the matter with the Planning Department. The community wanted to see a variety of options for this site. He would report back to the Council when he had further news.


The Council re-convened.

272/08
Minutes of  Council Meeting, 20th October: Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be formally approved by the Council as a correct record and signed by the Chairman

273/08        
 Arising from Min. 189/08  Gymnastics School signs: The Chairman reported that he had met WCC  Mark Stansted on site together with a representative from Melksham Town Council. Despite promised funds from WCC Leader Jane Scott, WCC Highways was not able to contribute to new signs because the Wiltshire School was a private company. However, there  could be funds available from the County Tourism budget. Following discussion as to how many signs were required, it was agreed to await a formal quotation from WCC

274/08         Arising from Min. 196/08 Pavilion Club vandalism: The Council noted with regret the reply from the Youth Offending Team.

275/08
Arising from Min. 202/08 Picnic Bench, Beanacre: The Clerk reported that the bench had now been ordered and Marmac would deliver it was soon as the Caretaker was ready to install it. The Council was pleased to note that it had been possible to have an extended top on the bench so that it was suitable for wheelchair users.

276/08
Arising from Min.207/08 Office alterations: The Chairman reported that the new stairlift had now been installed and Terry was working hard to finish work on the toilet to make it fully accessible. He had saved a lot of money by being able to put in the new wide toilet door without having to move the storage heater. The Clerk reported that an almost new wheelchair was being advertised in the Wiltshire Times for £60. As regards doors at the bottom of the stairs, Dave Gordons, the Chairman of West Wilts Access Group had advised to leave the existing double doors, as one large door would be more awkward for disabled people.


Resolved: 1. The Council purchase the wheelchair for £60   2. The Council get in touch with the Melksham News for a press item and photo re the new stair-lift. 

277/08         Arising from Min. 209/08  Freedom of Information Act: The Council noted a further  letter from the Information Commissioner’s Office to emphasise the need to adopt the new Model Publication Scheme with effect from 1st January 2009. It was noted that the Council had adopted the Scheme on 20th October 2008 (Min. 209/08). The Council considered a prepared detailed  Schedule of Information available to the public under the new Scheme.


Resolved: The Schedule be formally adopted and copies be made available for public use on the website and at public places.

278/08
Arising from Min. 211/08 Melksham Hospital: The Council noted a copy letter from MP Dr Andrew Murrison to express his concern at the lack of a minor injury service for Melksham and recent hospital closures in West Wiltshire. The Clerk gave a report of the two Health Meetings held on 20th November; the WCC Health Scrutiny Meeting held in the morning  and the Strategic Health Authority Meeting held in the afternoon. It was clear from doctors’ replies to WCC Committee, that while they were willing to consider providing a local service, they had not been given enough information to make a decision  as the PCT had refused to give them a service specification and was unwilling to commission any extra service from them. Unfortunately on 20th November, theWCC Health Scrutiny Committee accepted the PCT’s  position that no special attention should be given to Melksham’s needs.  Similarly the Strategic Health Authority Members were unwilling to interfere in any decisions made by PCT. In view of the lack of regard for Melksham’s request for a MIU service to be reinstated, she was considering asking the national newspapers to take up the fight for a decent MIU service. As regards the hospital deeds, it was clear the 1948 Health Service Act prevented any future control of hospitals by local trustees, although Dr Matthews had reported at the last Joint Forum Meeting that the Act stipulated that at least part of a hospital building should be used for medical purposes. Cllr. Glover suggested research be done re the original bequest for funding for the hospital  A vote of “no-confidence” in the Wiltshire PCT was another option.  He supported an approach to the national newspapers. Cllr. Baines questioned whether the Town Council needed to take up the need for an MIU more stridently. Cllr Sankey suggested there needed to be a Working Party to discuss what further action to take. The Clerk  reported that at the Strategic Health Authority Meeting, all the local councillors, including the Mayor and a councillor from Atworth Parish Council had spoken in favour of Melksham’s needs and support was tangible. However pleas had been ignored  and the PCT report had referred to praise from the Health Commission for the Pathways for Change Consultation exercise, despite the fact that only 2% of the community had replied  If local authorities had obtained such a poor  response they would have been instructed to repeat the consultation exercise.  


As Cllr. While indicated he wished to speak, the Council suspended Standing Orders again for public participation

279/08
Public Participation (3) 


Melksham Hospital: County/ District Cllr  While who chaired the WCC Health Scrutiny Committee,  felt the issue needed to be put into perspective. Only 10% minor injury treatment had taken place in hospitals and GPs were now keen to treat patients through independent Treatment Centres. The consultation on changes had been comprehensive over a 2-3 year period and health services had now improved as a result.  He had spoken with Sir Ian Carruthers, the Chief Executive of the Strategic Health Authority who felt it was difficult to have meaningful discussion with battle lines drawn. There was really no justification for opening the MIU at Melksham Hospital. His motion at the 20 November WCC Health Committee for the PCT to specifically examine Melksham’s needs had not been supported by the Chairman of the Health Task Force or other Melksham members.  The Government had promised to extend financial help to those who suffered hardship in travelling to MIUs. He accepted some sort of local service would be useful but this case was not helped by a GP appearing  to offer a service and then stating at the Joint Forum he would support it at another surgery. The MIU service at Chippenham and Trowbridge was working well. Confrontation would not help to encourage the PCT to talk to the surgeries again. The Town Council needed to be involved as much as possible


The Clerk reported that  her family needed to use Trowbridge casualty late at night recently and she had tried to find a phone number in the phone book. The number given had  a message attached and  so her husband had driven to casualty where there was a phone outside the hospital. Anybody who did not  know the opening hours would have been upset by not being able to ring and speak to a nurse.  Cllr. While reported that Cllr Wiltshire’s wife had been through a similar experience and the PCT had now  been informed of the need to give clearer instructions in the phone book.


The Council re-convened.

280/08
Melksham Hospital cont: Resolved: The Council write to Wiltshire PCT to request that the PCT  contact Melksham doctors again with more details of what would be required of a local MIU service. Copy letters to be sent to Wiltshire Strategic Health Authority.

 281/08
Arising from Min 211/08 (vi)Westlands Lane drainage A reply was received from the Environment Agency to inform that Mr Dolman had not received Flood Defence Consent to pipe in the ditch and so the matter would be logged as an enforcement issue. As this was an ordinary watercourse, it was up to WWDC to decide whether the pipe had increased the risk of flooding. 

282/08         Minutes, Finance Committee 13th November:  The Council noted that the Council budget would be discussed and approved at the January Council Meeting.


Resolved : The Minutes of this Meeting be  approved by the Council  as a correct record and signed by the Chairman 

283/08         Budget 2009/2010- Funding Requests:

                    a) Additional Funding for Melksham 1st  The Council went into committee to discuss this item.  Following discussion it was agreed to await more information from the Melksham 1st Directors re the future of Melksham 1st. 


b) Wilts. and Berks Canal Partnership: Letter received from the Wilts. and Berks Canal Partnership to request a financial contribution of £500 for 2009/2010 towards the cost of a new Project Officer.  Cllr. Glover  proposed this sum be added to the budget. Cllr. Baines questioned whether the Council should support this staffing requirement in view of proposed WCC budget cuts re Melksham 1st funding. It was agreed the Council should find out from the Partnership more details re the composite sum required. Cllr. Coombes proposed an amendment that the sum of £500 be added to the budget but that no decision be made on whether it be given to Wilts and Berks Partnership until after the new Unitary Council was in place. This amendment was accepted.


Resolved: The Council provisionally  reserve £500 in the budget for the Wilts and Berks Canal Partnership and a decision be made re this expenditure after the new Unitary Council was in place.

`
c) Extension to Basketball Court, Shaw: The Council noted a request  from Cllr. Bean for the half-size basketball court at Shaw to be converted to a full size court. This proposal was fully supported in principle. It was noted that the Finance Committee had reserved a sum of £500 in the Budget 2009-10 towards this project.

                    Resolved: The Council formally support this project in principle and give help to find suitable grant aid.


d) Youth Christie Miller Evening: A report was received from the Chairman re a proposed new youth activity evening once a month at the Christie Miller Sports Centre.


It was noted that a sum of £350 had been reserved in the current year’s budget.


Resolved: The Council formally support this project.

284/08
Grant Aid Policy: The Clerk advised that the Grant Aid Policy needed to be revised to include a clause to cover grants for partnership projects and recommended the following proposed wording:  :

  .     Applications from partnership projects will be accepted providing:-

        a) the partnership includes at least two representatives from Melksham Without Parish Council 

        b) the project is of direct benefit to the residents of the Melksham Without parish

        c) payment of the Grant Aid is via a local Melksham Community Area  or  Melksham Without based organisation

Resolved: The clause as detailed above be added to the Policy
285/08
Sale of Sharp Photocopier An offer was received for the photocopier in the sum of £100 from Broughton Road Pre-School Group


Resolved: The photocopier be sold as seen and this offer be accepted.

286/08
Minutes, Bowerhill Sports Field Working Party 4th December: Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

287/08
Bowerhill Sports Field Working Party recommendations: Resolved: The recommendations as detailed in Mins. 256/08 – 261/08 be formally approved.  

288/08         Quality Council application/ Statement of Training Intent :  The Clerk was pleased to report that the Quality Council Renewal Application which had to be submitted by 31st December, was almost ready. The Chairman and Vice-Chairman agreed to check the document before it was forwarded to the Wiltshire Association Local Councils. The Council then reviewed the draft Statement of Training Intent which formed part of the submission


Resolved: The Statement of Training Intent be formally approved and the Quality Council Renewal Application be submitted.

289/08
General Correspondence for action: 
(i) WALC Circulars for October and December: These circulars were noted.

(ii) Wiltshire Electoral Review: The Council received the final recommendations from the Boundary Committee  for the new Wiltshire Council together with an opinion survey had also been sent by the Boundary Committee. Cllr. Baines drew attention to the fact that no recommendations had been made for parish electoral arrangements within the new single member divisions but that there was scope for the new Wiltshire Council to conduct a community governance review to ensure parish electoral arrangements and division boundaries were compatible.

(iii) Communities in Control Consultation: A consultation paper was received from the Communities and Local Government Dept re Codes of Conduct for local authority members and employees. The Clerk reported that she had experienced great difficulties in getting copies as the wrong documents had  been sent and the correct copies had only just arrived. It was noted that the closing date for comment was 24th December. 
Resolved: The Council reply to request an extension of time to consider the document.

(iv) Litter bins – reply from WWDC:  The Council noted a reply from WWDC to inform that land on the new development east of Bowerhill had not yet been adopted and so the bins could not be emptied. The Chairman emphasised that this area needed to be adopted as soon as possible as bins were too often full to overflowing, especially in the Hornchurch Road area.  County Highways were seeking to get the roads up to standard so that they could be adopted. Cllr. Baines reported that the new bin for Bowerhill Sports Field had not yet been installed. 

            Resolved: The Council find out from County Highways whether the roads had yet been adopted and contact WWDC Officer John Earney again to find out why the new Sports Field bin had not yet been installed.

(v) Damaged Shelter in Lay-by Shaw: A reply was received from Allianz Cornhill to inform that the Council could now proceed with installing a shelter in line with the cheaper estimate (£2,878) The excess due was £125. Following discussion it was agreed to ask Allianz Cornhill if it would be possible to re-locate the shelter on the main road, to avoid future damage from lorries hitting it when they turned in the lay-by. 

(vi) Standards Committee, Wiltshire Council:  The Council noted receipt of an application pack for councillors to serve on the new Standards Committee for Wiltshire Council.  Closing date: 12th January 2009

290/08       General Correspondence for information: The Council noted the following items of correspondence: 

                                  (i) Melksham Crime Figures April – Sept 2008
(ii) Traffic-calming, Shaw Hill – reply from WCC

(iii) Copy letter re speeding/ packhorse bridge at Purlpit – report of Meeting with MPs on 5th December.

(iv) Wiltshire Assembly Conference Report 

(v)  Wiltshire Criminal Justice Board newsletter

   291/08      Mince pie supper: The Chairman closed the Meeting and invited all present to partake in a mincepie and sherry supper. This was enjoyed by all.
Meeting closed at 9.55 p.m. 

Chairman, 19th January 2009
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